
 

Minutes of 
THE FACULTY SENATE 

OF 
ARKANSAS TECH UNIVERSITY 

 
The Faculty Senate met Wednesday, May 3, 2017, at 1:00 p.m. in Rothwell 456.   
The following members were present: 
  

Dr. Molly Brant Dr. Michael Rogers 
Dr. Jon Clements Dr. Jeremy Schwehm 
Dr. Melissa Darnell Dr. V. Carole Smith  
Dr. Marcel Finan Dr. Monty Smith 
Mr. Ken Futterer Dr. James Stobaugh 
Dr. Debra Hunter Dr. Bruce Tedford 
Dr. Sean Huss Dr. Jack Tucci 
Dr. Shelia Jackson Dr. Susan Underwood 
Dr. Johnette Moody Dr. James Walton 
Dr. Jason Patton Dr. Dana Ward 

 
Dr. Chris Kellner was absent.  Dr. Christine Austin, Dr. Bruce Chehroudi,  
Dr. Seung Suk Lee, Dr. Jeff Robertson, Dr. Jeff Woods, Mr. Brent Etzel, and  
Mr. Wyatt Watson were visitors. 
   

CALL TO ORDER 
 
APPROVAL OF 
MINUTES 

President Huss called the meeting to order and asked for a motion in regard to the April 
minutes.   
 
Motion by Dr. Jackson, seconded by Dr. Hunter, to approve the minutes as distributed.  
Motion carried.   
 

NEW BUSINESS: 
CURRICULUM 
 

President Huss called for a motion in regard to the curriculum proposal (Attachment A). 
 
Motion by Dr. Hunter, seconded by Mr. Futterer to approve the curriculum proposal to delete 
the Culinary Management program as presented. 
 
Dr. Seung Suk Lee, Associate Professor of Hospitality Administration, reported the Culinary 
Management program did not attract many students, largely due to the necessity for lecture 
courses, rather than strictly courses with hands on kitchen experience.  She stated this would 
not disrupt the Williamson lunches. 
 
Motion carried. 
 

CUPA DATA 
 

Mr. Wyatt Watson, Director of Institutional Research, reported the CUPA data distributed to 
the Senate earlier this semester had a few unanticipated discrepancies from the CUPA data 
that had been used for ATU faculty equity.  He explained CUPA locks the official data after 
the deadline in order to do national reporting, but, unknown to him, CUPA occasionally 
accepts corrections from institutions after the deadline and updates the live data, which is 
what he had distributed to the Senate.  Because CUPA made some corrections to the live data, 
the data distributed did not match the nationally reported, official data that the university used 
for faculty salary equity analysis.   
 
President Huss asked if the new report would be released to the faculty.  Mr. Watson 
responded he was confident it would be released, and the timing would be decided by 
Executive Council. 
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CAMERA, 
PHISHING, AND 
GRIEVANCE 
POLICIES 
 

President Huss reported Mr. Pennington would take the security camera policy to the Staff 
Senate.  He then distributed changes to the Faculty Grievance Committee (Attachment B). 
 
Motion by Mr. Futterer, seconded by Dr. Stobaugh, to accept the Faculty Grievance 
Committee changes as distributed.  Motion carried. 
 

ACADEMIC 
PROGRAM 
REVIEW 
 

President Huss distributed a process and timeline for the internal program review process 
(Attachment C) from Dr. Christine Austin, Director of Assessment and Institutional 
Effectiveness.  Dr. Underwood asked if the timeline aligned with the state mandated program 
review schedule.  Dr. Austin responded the internal timeline was a few years ahead of the 
state schedule, so it would not be an added step, but help departments prepare. 
 

STANDING 
COMMITTEES - 
SUPERNUMERARY 
 

President Huss distributed a request from Mr. Brent Etzel, Director of the Library, to add 
Librarians to the existing supernumerary group (Attachment D).  
 
Motion by Mr. Futterer, seconded by Dr. V. Carole Smith, to add the Librarians to the 
supernumerary group.  Motion carried. 
 

ANONYMOUS 
FEEDBACK TO 
VPAA AND 
SENATE 
 

President Huss shared a few comments received from the anonymous feedback channel 
(Attachment E), and noted the concern from faculty about retaliation from Department Heads.  
He stated because the comments are anonymous, it is difficult to address, but he would report 
to Dr. Mohamed Abdelrahman, Vice President for Academic Affairs, and  
Dr. Jeff Mott, Chief of Staff.   
 
Dr. Walton noted the Faculty Grievance Committee is charged with addressing issues 
affecting overall faculty morale, and suggested adding language to include issues concerning 
morale, equity, and retaliation, as well as ethical issues.   
 
Motion by Dr. Tucci, seconded by Dr. V. Carole Smith, to add the language as suggested.  
Motion carried. 
 
President Huss stated he would draft and distribute the language to be included. 
 

OLD BUSINESS: 
ETECH ADVISORY 
 

President Huss reported a faculty group met with Dr. Hanna Norton, Dean of the College of 
eTech, and Dr. Abdelrahman.  He stated the discussions moved away from the initial proposal 
to establish a committee parallel to the Curriculum Committee for online courses only, and 
instead moved toward modifying and improving the existing process.  The vetting would take 
place at the departmental level, to ensure the university standard is met.  Dr. Tucci made a 
distinction between meeting a standard and standardization, noting this would not be 
standardizing online course content.   
 
President Huss announced the group would continue to work on this over the summer.   
Dr. Rogers encouraged the senators to inform the departmental Curriculum Committees, as 
the responsibility would likely fall to those committees. 
 

CULTURAL 
CLIMATE SURVEY 
 

President Huss noted the report on the cultural climate survey would be deferred until  
Dr. Kellner was present.   

EXTERNAL WORK 
POLICY 
 

President Huss stated the external work policy was under review with Legal Counsel.   
 

PROMOTION AND 
TENURE REVIEW 
PROCESS 
 

President Huss reported the most recent draft of the promotion and tenure revisions had been 
emailed to the Senate earlier that day.   
 
The senators discussed who should make the determination in disputes over the interpretation 
of the document, and whether the definition of “document” was limited to the promotion and 
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tenure policy, or encompassed the entire Faculty Handbook.  President Huss cautioned that 
the administration may not agree to leaving the interpretation of the Handbook to the Faculty 
Grievance Committee.  Mr. Futterer supported leaving the interpretation to the faculty, and 
suggested moving the section on interpretation to the first section of the Handbook and 
adding it to the Faculty Grievance Committee’s description.   
 
Mr. Futterer thanked President Huss and the members of the committee for their work on the 
policy and the incorporation of shared governance into the process.  President Huss also 
thanked the committee, and stated, if revisions are finalized over the summer, the draft may 
be made available to faculty for feedback through the first Faculty Senate meeting in August.   
 

SHARED 
GOVERNANCE 
 

Mr. Futterer distributed a proposed University Governance Committee description 
(Attachment F).  He stated recent conversations in the Senate, such as Interstate Passport and 
online course standards, had revealed a need for a university-wide committee, to facilitate 
shared governance among all stakeholders, and ensure institutional memory is shared and 
preserved.  The senators discussed the committee membership and potential challenges.   
Mr. Futterer stated he would visit with Dr. Abdelrahman and pare down the committee, and 
would bring it back to the Senate for further discussion in the fall.   
 

OPEN FORUM 
 

Dr. Tucci reported a faculty member was still having issues with students completing course 
evaluations after dropping the course.  President Huss suggested investigating the issue the 
specific faculty member was having, and take it to Mr. Watson.  
 
Dr. Tucci stated, in the College of Business, finance faculty are grouped with economics 
faculty for salary equity purposes, but the disciplines and salaries were very different. 
President Huss stated he would investigate this further. 
 
Dr. Darnell asked if the tuition discount benefit for dependents, specifically the age limit, 
could also be investigated further. 
 
President Huss stated the Human Resources office was looking at, when employees move 
into a new salary tier, what date the new health benefit premiums should go into effect and be 
charged to the employee.  He reported he had referred Human Resources to the Faculty Salary 
and Benefits Committee, noting if the university was looking at policies effecting benefits 
tiers, the Faculty Senate should also be involved.   
 

ANNOUNCEMENTS  
 

President Huss reported the standing committee elections had concluded, and thanked  
Dr. Moody for her efforts.  
 
President Huss announced the upcoming Professional Development days on May 10-11.  
 

ADJOURNMENT The meeting adjourned at 2:35pm. 
 

 
         Respectfully submitted, 

 
Sean Huss, Ph.D., President 
 

 
James Walton, Ph.D., Secretary 
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Attachment A
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Attachment B 
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Attachment C
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Attachment D 
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Attachment E
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Attachment F 

 


